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From the Editor 

Welcome to the December 2010 edition of Blind Citizens News. It has been very exciting to have the opportunity to put together this edition for you. 

We have made some subtle differences to the newsletter and introduced a new section on tips and tricks and technology used by people who are blind or vision impaired to manage our daily lives. 

Before you sit back and enjoy this edition of the news please allow me to thank everyone who contributed to this edition. The articles are full of information on issues our members tell us are important. 

I would like to thank Robyn Gaile, the previous editor of Blind Citizens News, for sharing her experience and wisdom with me. I hope you enjoy the December 2010 edition of BCA News. 
Kind regards, 

Jody Holdback 
From the President

By Cheryl Pascual 

Once again we are at the time of the year when I wonder where the year has gone. This year was the election year for the position of President of Blind Citizens Australia. The only nomination received was one for myself and I am looking forward to the challenge of leading BCA for the next three years. 

Elections were also held for positions on our National Policy and Development Council (NPDC) with the following results: Erika Webb (Western Australia); Tony Starkey (South Australia); Leah Hobson (Victoria). The ACT and Tasmanian NPDC representative positions remain vacant.

At the AGM, we farewelled David Blyth as our immediate past-President and founding Director. David has been a great leader within and outside of BCA. I am grateful for having served my first term on the BCA Board under his leadership. David and his wife Jess, are looking forward to finally enjoying his retirement and working on his golf handicap. 

This was the year of State conventions. I was very fortunate in being able to attend all state conventions. Western Australia held their one day forum in July and Robyn Gaile, our Executive Officer, and I now have a Facebook page after attending a session on social networking. 

Adelaide Branch held a one day forum in August. The session on travel organised by the Women’s Branch was extremely informative. It’s always appealing to hear about the strategies used by people who are blind or vision impaired in getting on with all aspects of our lives. Wollongong was the setting for the NSW/ACT convention. Keynote speaker, Cameron Roles, highlighted the role his have parents played in his life by being strong advocates for the abilities of blind people for their children. Being the parent myself, of an adult child who is vision impaired, I was particularly interested to hear his story. 
From there it was off to Magnetic Island in Queensland for a very relaxed convention, though smaller in numbers than usual. However, members said they felt it gave all participants the opportunity to contribute. Finally it was Victoria’s turn with the AGM and some excellent discussions on acceptance versus inclusion.

In conclusion I thank all members and staff who have contributed so much to BCA during 2010 and extend my very best wishes for the Christmas season and a healthy New Year.
NPDC on the go

Greg Madson, 

Chair BCA National Policy and Development Council 

Earlier this year, the National Policy and Development Council (NPDC) developed a Hospitals and Access to Health policy. We formed a working group from the broader membership of BCA; additionally we conducted a survey of 30 random members who had experienced the hospital system in the previous 12 months. We are very grateful for the significant contribution made by our members to the development of the policy. 
There is considerable interest in the community about the policy and now it is time for us to communicate our position to health care providers across Australia. We will be working with Jessica Zammit, our new National Policy Officer, to distribute the policy as broadly as possible. 
The NPDC has also been busy developing a new policy on white cane usage. This policy will focus on the purpose of the white cane, responsibilities of a user, key principles in training to use a white cane and the role of service providers. 
In addition, the NPDC is also seeking to review our Dog Guide Agreement, an agreement which outlines expectations of people using a Guide Dog or Seeing Eye Dog and of the formal training organisations. 
The NPDC and I welcome comments from members on both of these policies and plan to undertake formal consultation with our members and other stakeholders in the coming months. 

Copies of all BCA policies are available upon request in Braille, large print, text to audio and electronic formats. Contact the National Office to request a copy or listing of all our policies. Copies can also be downloaded from our website. 

National Policy Update

By Jessica Zammit, National Policy Officer

Familiar name, but new title! In July 2010, I officially commenced the role of National Policy Officer and jumped straight in with our consultations on the National Disability Insurance Scheme (read more in the NDIS up date). 

For the past 4.5 years I have worked as the Victorian Advocacy and Information Officer. Whilst I will miss working one to one with our Victorian members, this is a great chance to meet and work with members in all states and territories on key policy issues. 
Whilst the key focus of the role during the past four months has been the National Disability Insurance Scheme and transitioning from my Victorian role, the following has also been undertaken:
United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (UN CRPD) Shadow Report

Each year, the Australian Government is required to provide a report to the United Nations (UN) on how Australia is meeting its obligations under the Convention. The Convention covers 50 articles such as the right to education, health, employment and what we would deem inherent rights such as equal recognition before the law, freedom of expression, opinion, among many others. 
To ensure that the UN receives a fair representation of how a country is performing its obligations, the non government sector is also given an opportunity to provide what is called a Shadow Report. The Australian Federation of Disability Organisations (AFDO) has worked with Phillips Fox to produce a 300 page draft document highlighting the restrictions and lived experiences of people with a disability in Australia. BCA has provided extensive comments to this report, highlighting 14 articles of particular relevance to people who are blind or vision impaired. 

Education and accessibility topped our issues, with concerns expressed that whilst Australia has improved, people with a sensory impairment are often forgotten.

DSP Impairment Tables
As part of the 2009-2010 budget measures, the Federal Government committed to undertake a review of how people who apply for a Disability Support Pension are assessed. The tables specifically under review were for the assessment of work related impairment. As of July 2009, over 90% of our members were people who are legally blind, but only a small proportion of those members were receiving the Disability Support Pension. The majority of members were in receipt of the Disability Support Pension (Blind) or Age Pension (Blind). 

Our submission was informed by professionals who work with people who are blind or vision impaired to get a true functional understanding of issues faced by people with specific conditions. Our submission recommended that the tables take into account the range of functional circumstances which may impair a person seeking employment. 
During this time, joint submissions were also made to the Productivity Inquiry into the support of Aged Care and to the Accessible Rail Code of Practice, which was written in conjunction with the Australian Blindness Forum and associated service agencies around Australia. 

All of these submissions are available in accessible formats on request by contacting the National office. 

Media hits

There have been a number of issues which have gained the interest of media outlets, with media releases issued on: 

· The agreement reached between the major cinema chains, the Federal Government and the disability sector in regard to audio description and captioning;

· Our concern about a loose comment made by Tony Abbott in the lead up to the Federal election regarding audio description;

· The danger of silent vehicles for people who are blind or vision impaired. 

Our Executive Officer, Robyn Gaile, also recorded a TV interview for the 7.30 Report on the issue of schooling for children who are blind or vision impaired. BCA’s position is that it is the role of Government to provide for the specialist education needs of children who are blind or vision impaired; whether this takes the form of mainstream or specialist schooling should be a choice made by the individual and their family. 

Introducing the new Administration Assistant 

By Suzanne Taylor

Hi, I am Suzanne Taylor, Administration Assistant for BCA. I started working on a part-time basis in January of this year. 

Before starting work at BCA, I spent 18 months on a working holiday in England. Bristol was my home for 12 of those months; there I worked full-time for a small company producing documents in alternative formats for people who are blind or vision impaired. This is where I learnt to operate a Braille embosser, a skill that certainly comes in handy working at BCA’s National Office. 

During my time overseas, I travelled extensively in the Southern and South Western areas of England; I also took holidays in France, Spain, Prague, Austria and Holland. 

I have now settled back into living in Melbourne and love spending time with my 2 daughters and 2 beautiful granddaughters. When I am not working or spending time with family, my favourite past times are shopping at op shops, garage sales and markets. As you might guess I collect items such as stamps, coins, postcards, glass paperweights and babushka dolls. I am always on the hunt for more treasures to add to my collection.

My other interests are family history which includes compiling my family tree; I am also a member of the Cornish Association of Victoria where I meet up with other people who have a Cornish background.

My working hours are Tuesday to Friday 9:30 am to 3:00 pm. I look forward to hearing from you and will be pleased to assist you with any of your enquiries. 

If you wish to update your membership details or if you require a current BCA Identity Card please do not hesitate to contact me. 
Introducing the NSW Advocacy and Information Officer 

By Lauren Henley 

My name is Lauren Henley and I am the newly appointed NSW Advocacy and Information Officer for Blind Citizens Australia. I come to this role relatively new to blindness, but with a strong enthusiasm and passion for the work I do. 

I lost my sight in a motor vehicle accident in 2006 and have been inspired and encouraged by the people I have met since that time. Having lived 20 years of my life without a disability, I know what it is like not to have to face adversity; and I do not believe that a person’s vision should determine the extent to which they are able to access services within the wider community. This is the principle which underpins my passion for advocacy and I am committed to eliminating barriers which are faced by people who are blind or vision impaired.

My preferred mobility aid is my Guide Dog Ollie. He is the laziest dog I have ever known, but I wouldn’t have him any other way. I am a grade II Braille user and value highly the independence which Braille offers me. I was a keen reader before losing my sight and Braille has allowed me to continue reading and maintain my literacy skills. 

I have also adapted many of my favourite card games so that I can still play them with my friends using Braille. So feel free to challenge me to a game! 
I was the founding President of the Newcastle/Hunter Branch of Blind Citizens Australia and have enjoyed every facet of my work with the Branch. It has given me a deep appreciation of the work that is done by Blind Citizens Australia, and I am honoured to have the opportunity to contribute to this fantastic organisation as a member of staff.

I look forward to meeting and working closely with many of you in the future. 
Introducing the Victorian Advocacy and Information Officer 

By Joy Yeardsley 

I would like to take this opportunity to introduce myself. My name is Joy Yeardsley and I am the new Victorian Advocacy & Information Officer at Blind Citizens Australia (BCA). I originally come from the Isle of Man. After studying, I carried out a number of social research projects on behalf of the Isle of Man Government before gaining additional training in Rehabilitation Work to work for the Royal National Institute of the Blind (RNIB). After about eight years of working with individuals with vision impairments I moved to the Midlands in England to join the teaching team for the course in Rehabilitation Work at Birmingham City University. My first job in Australia was teaching and developing courses for Chisholm Institute. I am delighted to join the BCA Team and am enjoying my new role very much. I’d like to thank the BCA team, volunteers and members for their kind welcome and for being so generous with their time. 

As part of my induction program, I have also had the opportunity to visit professionals and support services in and around Melbourne and I appreciate the information they have shared. I enjoyed the Victorian State Convention very much and was pleased to have the opportunity to meet so many BCA members there. I look forward to getting to know and working with BCA members and associated individuals in the near future. I am based at Head Office in Ross House, Flinders Lane and work Monday to Thursday.  I am available on Telephone 03 9654 1400. 
National Disability Insurance Scheme: Where have we been and where are we going? 

By Jessica Zammit, National Policy Officer

In the July edition of BCA News, Leah Hobson, Victorian representative, of the National Policy and Development Council (NPDC) wrote about the National Disability Insurance Scheme and what this might mean for people who are blind or vision impaired. 

In the lead up to developing our submission, Blind Citizens Australia undertook extensive consultations. In this edition of Blind Citizens News, we focus on the feedback received at those consultations and what to expect in the next stage of this extensive disability sector campaign. 

Blind Citizens Australia undertook 7 consultations around Australia and held three teleconferences for members unable to attend or living in regional and remote areas. These consultations were supported by our branches and NPDC representatives. 

Promotions of our consultations were a key focus, with an NDIS specific email address ndis@bca.org.au created to collect feedback. There were several radio interviews recorded, a number of these can be found on New Horizons via the Blind Citizens Australia website. 
There was correspondence to Blind Citizens Australia members both directly and through the email lists. 
Additionally, information was also placed on our website and circulated through our branches. 

The following is a collation of the feedback from our members which was used to inform our submission.

· A major concern of participants was that the NDIS might affect the income and assets test free nature of the DSP (Blind) if the scheme was implemented. The aim of the NDIS is to address disability related needs in addition to the costs of everyday living, so this is unlikely to occur. 

· Most of our members were in support of an NDIS once the scheme was explained, specifically around supports which might be funded. People also felt that the NDIS would provide better control and choice if individualised funding was given to make individual choices and allow people to prioritise their disability related needs. 

· Some people did however hold the view of ‘why fix a system which is not broken’ which was more evident amongst metropolitan members. Regional delegates were far more adamant of the need for an NDIS due to current limited choice. 

Who should be eligible?

· Most of our members stated that the scheme should include people who are legally blind and people who are vision impaired up to and including 6/18. Also, blindness as a result of natural ageing must be included in the scheme. 

· Most felt that there should not be an age cut-off point. However some members stated that it may be reasonable to have a cut-off point of 65 if the aged care system permitted people who are blind or vision impaired equivalent access to specialist services, equipment and supports at a comparative level to what a person who is blind or vision impaired would receive under the NDIS. 

These concerns have been included in the Australian Blindness Forum submission to the Inquiry into Aged Care. Blind Citizens Australia provided ABF with significant input into this submission. 

Members raised a number of issues around what should be included in an NDIS. Some of those issues are: 

· Access to adaptive equipment and appropriate training;

· Home and Community Care (HACC) Services, most importantly assistance with shopping, cleaning, reading mail and access to volunteer drivers which would be available irrespective of age;

· Employment services, both blindness specific and general services;

· Education support particularly for young children but also across the spectrum;

· Life skills training, for example, learning how to adapt to a life as a person who is blind or vision impaired, including household tasks and orientation and mobility. This would be particularly required for a person who has lost their sight in later age;

· Formalised peer support/counselling;

· Access to information in alternative formats, including meeting the costs associated with transcribing information; 

· Access to health, fitness support and recreation. 

Members generally supported individualised funding as they felt that this would increase choice, place the decision making in the hands of individuals and set up healthy competition between providers. 

· Those who did not support individualised funding felt that it would be too complex to manage funds/supports and were concerned that good quality services currently funded would close down or no longer offer the same level of services. Blind Citizens Australia feels that this is unlikely as many service providers only currently receive a percentage of funding rather than exclusive funding by Government. There was also a concern that clients may need to pay for services which are currently seen to be ‘free’. 

· Good quality information to enable choice was raised frequently with the suggestion of a brokerage system to assist people to make decisions about what services best meet their needs. 

Our submission is available in a range of accessible formats on request by contacting the Blind Citizens Australia National Office. 

The submissions lodged with the Productivity Commission will be used to inform the next stage of the process, with a draft report underway and expected to be released in February 2011.

Blind Citizens Australia will be undertaking a second round of consultations after the release of the report to gauge what our members feel are the most pressing issues which have or have not been addressed in the report. 

Yes it is our turn now! 

By Jody Holdback, National Advocacy Officer 

There has been an exciting move for Audio description and cinema over the last 6 months. 

On July 17 2010, the major cinema chains (Grater Union, Village Road Show, Hoyts and Reading) in conjunction with the Government announced there will be an accessible screen in each of their 132 cinema complexes. 

For the larger complexes there will be more than 1 accessible screen. This will bring the total up to 242 accessible screens installed by the end of 2014. 

The first 24 screens will be installed by December 31st 2010, shortly followed by another 49 in 2011. We will keep you up to date with the locations of these accessible screens as they are installed. 

In addition to the installation of the accessible screens, the cinemas have established an access working party. This group will be inclusive of cinema representatives, Government and disability groups to discuss and implement such aspects as education and disability awareness for cinema staff, advertisements of audio described films, website accessibility, complaint mechanisms and much more. 

For a more detailed implementation plan please contact Blind Citizens Australia. 
We would like to take the time to thank our 13 cinema complainants for lodging complaints through the Australian Human Rights Commission and everyone who signed and sent a post card, outlining the need for audio description in cinemas, to the Ministers. 

We look forward to seeing you in the stalls at your local cinema! 

You might be wondering where to from now? I can assure you it doesn’t end there. We will remain part of the cinema access group, with the regular work for audio description on DVDs to continue. However, our main focus will now move to audio description on television. While attending many meetings and workshops, we have also written a submission on 3D television and emerging technologies. You can find a copy of the submission on our website or request an alternative format from the National Office. 
Additionally, discussions between disability groups and Government will be undertaken over the next 6 months in regard to an audio description trial on the ABC. 

National Convention 2011 

By Bruce Ind 

In little under a year Adelaide will come alive to the sound of clicking white canes and the patter of many paws; well, that’s what the Organising Committee hopes!

The Grosvenor Hotel, in the centre of Adelaide has been booked as the venue for our next National Convention. Accommodation during the event is also available at the Grosvenor at reasonable rates especially if you can arrange to share a room.

The Organising Committee has begun the process of planning the program. Members have already been invited to give their ideas to the National Office through messages on the BCA email list. If you haven’t sent in your excellent ideas yet, do it soon. As the Convention gets closer program details will be provided to members for their information.

At this early stage readers are encouraged to begin planning to attend our next National gathering in Adelaide. The program aside, participants of past conventions have overwhelmingly appreciated the opportunity to meet new friends and catch up with old acquaintances and 2011 will be no different to other occasions.

The purpose of this article is to encourage every member of BCA to consider attending the National Convention in Adelaide in mid October. With around 50 weeks before the Convention begins, if you put $20 per week aside you will have $1,000 available to cover your costs.

It certainly is not easy to plan for this sort of expense, but, clearly you will have the chance to enjoy yourself in a beautiful city among lots of friends! Of course, there are also opportunities to extend your time in South Australia with many interesting destinations easily accessible to members who wish to explore this part of the world.

We hope that all roads will lead to Adelaide in October 2011 and you will be there to contribute to the enjoyment that comes from participation in our next National Convention.

First Social Gathering of Young Blind Citizens NSW

By Katie Butler 

Blind Citizens Australia recently established a special interest group for young people who are blind or vision impaired in NSW; as such we organised a social gathering to begin recruiting members. 

A small group of young people met at the Coffee Club, Tuggerah in the Westfield shopping complex on the Central Coast on Saturday 14th August 2010. The attendees travelled from Newcastle, Sydney and locally from the Central Coast. 

Thanks to the Newcastle Office of Vision Australia, it was possible to organise the translation of the Coffee Club’s menu into Braille and large print. It provided us with equal access to the standard menu and we were able to order meals and drinks independently. 

The group enjoyed a pleasant and informal lunch, refreshments and delicious desserts while chatting away casually and agreeably about issues that faced young people who are blind. The conversation was unprompted, demonstrating the need for peer support.  

After an enjoyable afternoon the group was forced to part in order to make their way home. Reluctantly we left the cafe presenting copies of the large print and Braille versions of the menu to the café, for future blind and vision impaired visitors. 

A lot of attention was focused on us as we walked through the shopping centre on our way to the bus terminal with our guide dogs and canes. I am sure I am not alone in feeling happy that I could share this experience with other young people who are blind and vision impaired. People with a disability are always seen as a minority and viewed differently to able bodied people; it was satisfying to present a strong image of young blind people independently making their way. One member of our group later reported that she heard a young boy exclaim as we walked past, “They’re everywhere!” 

After a short bus trip we parted at Tuggerah rail station to board our individual trains and buses back home. This was a valuable and helpful experience for me speaking as one attendee to the lunch. It is rare for such a number of us to have the opportunity to meet, socialise and provide support with a group of people who understand the issues we each are facing. The meeting was highly beneficial in sharing experiences and anecdotal stories that had us all laughing and often admitting to similar incidents that had befallen us. 

We are keen to meet again and have established an email list for peer communication. Thanks to Blind Citizens Australia for their assistance. 

If you are between the ages of 18 and 30, are blind or vision impaired, live in NSW and you feel you would like to join Young Blind Citizens NSW please contact the National Office on 1800 033 660 or send an email to bca@bca.org.au with Young Blind citizens NSW in the subject line. 

My first convention 

By Jessica Richards 

I’m flat to the boards. I’m working, I’m studying, I’m volunteering, and I’m tired. I cook and look after myself. I always have a book-reader in my pocket and headphones on my ears. I try not to think about being blind too much because what helps is just getting on with the task. 

This is my attitude much of the time. I am a member of the Mudgee and Women’s branch. Occasionally I may attend a teleconference and I’m on the Womentalk email list a lot, but I haven’t been to a convention since 1999. This year I went on a whim. I knew I would be two weeks into a new job and figured that with all the frustrations of a new job I could do with the peer support. 

My State Convention experience was wonderful. The venue in Wollongong was very easy to get to from the airport. A train to Wolli Creek with a very simple platform change. There was ample time to make the connection. Then straight down the south coast line. 

Conference rooms were light and airy, and The Lions Club helpers made a huge difference in how the day ran. I was ushered into the main room and met the Tweed Heads people who were very generous and included me all weekend. 

The talks and discussions were interesting and informative. I especially enjoyed hearing about audio description. The talks provided a framework for me to discuss current issues with other members. I really benefited from meeting other people who were doing similar things to me but who were achieving more by working smarter. The informality of State Convention and the many opportunities to be able to just talk really appealed to me. I also realised that I needed the opportunity to participate in some very honest humour. Hearing that other people experienced what I experienced and felt what I felt made me feel more secure in myself. I can come back to my real life feeling both more inspired to be my best and more grounded and confident that what I do is good enough.

I am taking two things away from Convention. One is that I will participate in BCA in the way that is most appropriate for me. The Women’s Branch Womentalk email list has an enjoyable camaraderie and is a non-judgmental forum. Being part of a nation-wide group of strong women strengthens me every day and there is often someone on the list who can provide very practical solutions to day-to-day problems. I am proud to be part of such a wonderful forum and I do not see participating via email as a second-best option. 

The other thing I will take away is my desire to give others the opportunity to attend convention. Unemployment of people who are vision impaired is well entrenched and widespread in my part of the world and I will be asking local community groups to subsidise costs for one or two people who are vision impaired from western communities to attend next year’s convention. 

Gaining employment

By Jenny Dawson 

When you meet most people for the first time they will ask you what you do for a living. How many hours do you work? How much does that type of work pay? 

For a lot of people who are blind or vision impaired, the barriers to working are not barriers created by the person, but rather from society's lack of awareness around the skills and abilities of people who are blind or vision impaired. We have the education and skills to do the work, but some of us are not given the chance to prove what we can achieve.

You feel more like an active part of the community when you are working. You catch public transport during peak hours and go to the lunch room or local lunch bar with other colleagues. Often when people see you regularly they are more inclined to approach you and start a conversation. 

There is the excitement of having extra money to spend. The feeling of being able to buy your lunch or a coffee without thinking you can’t afford it, and knowing that you have earned the money yourself when you purchase an outfit or other item for entertainment. You can save for a holiday or take out a mortgage for your own home. 

Just like anyone else in the community when we are unemployed we experience low self-esteem and financial hardship. Everyone needs to have something worthwhile in their lives and a reason to get up in the morning. 

If you are looking for work and haven’t been successful, here is something to think about. 

Volunteering: you may have thought about it and decided it wasn’t an option for you. However, do not dismiss it straight away as it can bring you a lot of opportunities. No, it won’t earn you money but what it can do is improve your self esteem, give you confidence, and help you improve your skills as well as learn new ones. Sometimes volunteering can even give you a leg up into paid employment. 

Volunteering has other benefits such as keeping up your mobility skills and being able to add additional experiences to your CV. 
When you have good self-esteem and confidence it changes your whole body language and general wellbeing, increasing your chances in the job market. 

Editor’s note: BCA member, Katrina Doolan, ran a session at the BCA Victorian State Convention on establishing a professional association of people who are blind or vision impaired. If you are currently employed, and would like to share information and gain peer support from other people who are blind or vision impaired, contact the BCA National Office for more information. 

Additionally, BCA has an employment discussion list. To subscribe, send an email to bca@bca.org.au. Ask to be subscribed to the list and make sure you indicate clearly the email address you would like to have subscribed. 

First Aid
By Karen Passmore 

In 2007, I heard about a basic First Aid Course being run by the Red Cross for people who have a disability. I thought it would be good to update my first aid skills after completing a course in the early 1990s. 
I undertook the course; there were indeed a range of people with disability there and the instructor did a wonderful job in making sure we all understood all that was required. 
Later that year, I discovered I needed to have an Advance First Aid Certificate in order to gain my practitioner’s qualification in Reflexology. I was able to contact this same instructor to complete the additional areas to gain the Advance Certificate. My membership of the Reflexology Association of Australia requires that I keep my First Aid qualifications up to date through additional training every three years. 

I contacted another first aid provider to book in for my refresher course, but was told people who are blind need a support person and two days to complete the course. I was not happy with this, nor could I think of a person who had two days free to be able to sit with me. With the final cut-off date growing closer every day, I contacted the Red Cross again. I advised them I was vision impaired and asked if they had an audio format of their handbook. While they didn’t have any audio copies of their hand book, I was still able to complete my certificate in a one day course. 

I contacted the libraries at Vision Australia and the Association for the Blind to see if they had any first aid handbooks in an audio format. Vision Australia had the Red Cross hand book in Braille and the Association had the Lifesavers of Australia’s hand book in audio. I was able to read the Lifesavers of Australia’s hand book by loading it onto my Victor Reader Stream. While there were some mispronunciations, I was able to understand the handbook better the second time I read it. This enabled me to prepare for the course. 

My guide dog Shadow and I gave the instructor a surprise when we arrived. My daughter was with me and was asked if she would like to stay but after giving me a quick orientation to the areas I would need and assisting me to fill out the enrolment form, she had to dash off. The instructor told me he would have another person come to assist me and I was happy about this, provided it was someone from Red Cross.

We were a group of about 12 people. The questions came fast and sometimes, in a manner that was not easy to understand, but luckily he didn’t directly ask me in the beginning. Gradually I felt I understood what was being covered. The handbook had often quoted “Doctor A, B, C, D, E,” and I thought this meant any doctor. However, I discovered in class that each letter stands for a meaning. When it came to my turn, I was asked about the “d” and I quickly nominated the “defibrillator”, which was acceptable. Phew!

Work on the floor was fine with compressions and the use of the defibrillator. The defibrillator talks through the action which must be taken. However to my amazement, the identical pads are colour coded and must be positioned in an exact way so one would need a sighted person to assist with such a machine. My assistant was great in that he described anything visual being demonstrated and gave me hands on trials of such items as the Epi Pen. We also did an assimilated traffic accident where our car driver had been decapitated; I enacted being in shock. One of the students came to my aid and took my wrist and asked “squeeze my hand if you can hear me.” I thought with amusement, what hand? He then realised what he had asked and took my hand so I knew where it was. 

Later we did bandaging work which was fun. I had practised this with my daughter who is a current First Aider and I knew the slings, the collar and cuff and the doughnut. We discussed in class the various ways to use these bandages; we also discussed bites, burns and other injuries.

Finally at the end of the day we were given a 30 question test. I was able to do this verbally with the assistant instead of having to write it down. In order to ensure I had the right answers I talked them out with him. He was impressed with the way I did this. I sure hope I can be that calm in an emergency!

At the end of the day I passed the test and was able to continue practicing Reflexology. After I had completed the advanced certificate I contacted the first organisation and asked them to read out their access plan. It turned out it is part of their policy to provide assistance to people who have a disability. 

International White Cane Day 

By Bob Claffey 

All too often people do not see beyond their own life. The Geelong & Districts Branch decided to celebrate "International White Cane Day" which occurs annually on October 15, by hosting an activity which aimed to raise awareness of the White Cane and its history. Additionally, we wished to highlight the various infrastructures Councils and the public can adopt to assist a White Cane User in their daily travels. 

In 2009, the Branch organised a walk from the main Geelong Rail Station to City Hall, in the company of Council staff. This was to commend the Council for the work they have already undertaken and to highlight any further requirements. 
This year, the Branch hosted, together with the City of Greater Geelong, Guide Dogs Victoria & Vision Australia, an interactive display in a local shopping centre. The public could negotiate a course under blindfold and their only means of assistance was the white cane. If successful, they received a candy cane.

In honour of International White Cane day, the Road Safety Officer at the City of Geelong Council developed a school pack. This pack was dispatched to local schools. It contained various activities a school could undertake to either mark International White Cane Day or for general education. The pack will be made available in the future for any interested groups. 

The local Member of Parliament was invited to attend the display. When he learnt the opening hours of the shopping centre he said "Do you expect me to be blindfolded for seven & a half hours?" A Branch member made the perfect answer: "Well, we do it for 24/7."
The Branch was very pleased with the great publicity given to this activity this year. The following article, Eyes Opened to Life of the Blind, posted in the Geelong Advertiser on October 14 illustrated the support given. 
“Eyes Opened to Life of the Blind” – Geelong Advertiser 14/10/2010
When I was asked to walk blindfolded through central Geelong yielding only a white cane, my initial reaction was a combination of apprehension, fear and intrigue. While the fear and apprehension promptly subsided thanks to the patient support of my blind-minders Bob Claffey and Rick Kakol, my admiration for the visually impaired quickly grew.  Simple tasks like crossing the road and turning corners became big challenges as my balance vanished along with my vision.

When passers-by brushed beside me or knocked my cane, I felt a sense of isolation. Not only could I not see but it seemed the public was unsympathetic to my sudden loss of sight. 

"For me it's just one of those things you learn to live with," Mr Claffey said, "I actually feel less blind now than I did when I was losing sight because I didn't know how to use what I had."

While Mr Kakol has been blind since birth due to a genetic condition, Mr Claffey lost his vision just seven years ago.

"Up until then I was like everyone, I drove cars, I did everything" Mr Claffey said.

At the end of the exercise I lifted my blindfold and returned to sight, something my guides will never do but I came away with a far greater appreciation for those without vision. The experience not only gave me an insight into life without sight but it means that the next time I see a swinging white cane, I will also be more courteous.

"It's important that a person who is blind can have the same mobility or the same opportunity to move around the community like everybody else," Mr Claffey said.

Residents of Geelong can experience the challenge of moving without sight this Friday at the International White Cane Day stall on the ground floor of Market Square Shopping Centre.

"Anyone who wants to come along can be blindfolded and try the cane," Mr Claffey said, "we'll have an obstacle course and they can walk around and have that experience."

Changing what it means to be blind: report from the World Blind Union Asia Pacific General Assembly in Japan 

Robyn Gaile, BCA Executive Officer 

Every four years the Asia Pacific region of the World Blind Union (WBU) holds a general assembly of it’s member countries. In October, the general assembly was held in Chiba, Japan. There were 240 people in attendance from 21 countries. English was the official spoken language with simultaneous translation into Japanese and Mandarin. 

The WBU constitution requires that 50% of member country’s delegates must be nominated from national organisations of the blind. This means that BCA automatically selects two out of the four Australian delegates to the assembly. 

Australia’s delegates were Cheryl Pascual (national President of BCA), myself, Andrew Daly (Executive Director of the Royal Society for the Blind in South Australia) and Kevin Murfitt (Chair of Vision Australia). 

The aim of the assembly this year was to encourage all member countries to urge their respective governments to ratify the United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with a Disability (UNCRPD), and the sub-theme was equal employment opportunities and the right to live for all. 

As you will be aware, Australia ratified the UNCRPD in 2008. 

It quickly became apparent that we really are a lucky country. Many of our Asia Pacific neighbour countries have not ratified the UNCRPD and the opportunities for many people who are blind or vision impaired in our region are quite limited. 

In the interest of brevity, I will not report on every session. Instead, I would like to give you some highlights of the assembly from my point of view. Please note that I have concluded this report with the formal statement released at the end of the assembly which summarised the key points for action as decided in the last session by those in attendance. I was privileged to be asked to join the committee which drafted the Chiba statement.  

Day one consisted of a youth forum which was followed by a womens' forum. In the absence of a young Australian being available, and being the youngest of the Australian delegates, I presented both the Australian youth and the women’s reports. The most commonly reported on issue facing youth who are blind or vision impaired across the Asia Pacific region was employment, closely followed by access to education. Sadly, one of the delegates from Vietnam reported that a young blind Vietnamese man was not able to continue receiving his education in the city due to lack of funding. He returned to the family home in regional Vietnam. He was rounding up some cows and fell into a dam and drowned.  

Many people who are blind in the region work in the area of massage. In fact, it is widely considered that medical massage is the employment domain of only people who are blind. Indonesia reported that they are facing an increasing challenge getting young people to feel worthy. There is a tendency for young blind people to want to work in other professions. 

At the womens’ forum, we heard many stories about support groups for women provided throughout the region. I was upset to hear that there are women and girls in the pacific contracting HIV and AIDS through rape. This was something I had heard was happening in Africa but I was not aware that it was happening in the Asia Pacific region. 

On day two, Dr Fred Reid from the UK delivered a comprehensive report on employment and the notion of economic inactivity. If you can access the internet, the full report is available for download from the European Union of the Blind website at www.euroblind.org 

His research indicated that rates of employment of people with a disability in the UK dramatically increase when the state implements state sanctioned programs to enable people access to the workforce. It further stated that many people who are blind or vision impaired are choosing not to work because they have given up. This means that the statistics on employment outcomes provided by government and employment programs are not an accurate reflection of the employment participation of people who are blind or vision impaired. 
The afternoon session was taken up with each of the member countries giving their reports. Cheryl Pascual gave the Australian report. 
On day three, there was a panel presentation on employment conditions across the region. Andrew Daly gave an excellent report about employment across the pacific.  I’m afraid to say, this session presented yet another bleak picture. Unfortunately, there is no real data collected on employment, recruitment and retention in the Asia Pacific region. Developed countries such as Japan, Hong Kong, New Zealand and Australia have mechanisms in place to better assist people to gain and maintain work. However, there is still a long way to go. 

On day four, we attended a large technology expo called “Sight World” in Tokyo. Some of the more impressive technologies on display included the Mitsubishi stand with a talking digital TV screen, the talking touch sensor microwave oven and a multitude of note taking devices. 

I was really impressed by the accessibility of the city of Tokyo from the point of view of a person who is blind. There are tactile tiles everywhere, the trains have audible announcements in Japanese and English, and there are talking ticket machines with tactile tiles leading to them in the major Tokyo train stations. I was even more impressed by the audible announcement in the toilet area of our hotel. As you entered the toilet corridor, there was an audio announcement stating where the gentleman and ladies toilets were. I half expected to hear an audio commentary of what I was doing in the toilet!

It was a privilege to represent Australia at the assembly. I hope that I have given you a sense of the activities which took place. 

WBUAP CHIBA Statement
We the participants at the WBUAP Mid-Term General Assembly in Chiba, Japan, October 31st, 2010, 
A:
Call upon all countries within the Asia Pacific Region to take timely steps towards signing, ratifying, implementing and monitoring the CRPD (Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities),

B:
Recognising that unemployment and economic inactivity is a major source of social exclusion across the world for people who are blind or have low vision, urge countries to take proactive steps to identify, and assist people gain access to meaningful employment on an equal basis with others,

C:
Affirm the outcome of the Youth Forum, by agreeing to promote activities to strengthen leadership, capacity and networks of young people who are blind or have low vision, for example, by establishing an email discussion list for and about youth issues in the Region.

D:
Being moved by the enthusiasm and strong determination, expressed by blind women through the Women’s Forum, therefore urge all concerned parties, especially member countries, in the Asia Pacific Region to prepare a statement about strategies being undertaken, or being planned, by member countries to empower blind women within the blindness community and society at large. And further recognize the need to advocate for integrating the mandate of CRPD concerning women with disabilities with mainstream human rights instruments like CEDAW (the Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination Against Women),

E:
Applaud the contribution and collaboration from partners in capacity building of member countries in relation to advancing the human rights of people who are blind or have low vision, for example,  governments, international development organisations (such as DANIDA) and civil society organisations at large; and further recommend that any future international development assistance programmes, be more disability/blindness inclusive.
F:
Place on record our deepest appreciation to the following partners and organizations for the successful outcome of this Mid-Term General Assembly, namely,


1.
National Committee of Welfare for the Blind in Japan, Mr. Yoshihiko Sasagawa, Chairman


2.
World Blind Union and Ms. Maryanne Diamond, President, and Dr. Penny Hartin, CEO


3.
European Blind Union, Dr. Fred Reid and Dr. Philippa Simkiss


4. 
Danish Association of the Blind, Mikael Bellers Madsen, Ms. Susanne Koch Andersen 


5. 
All the Assembly speakers, reporters and presenters


6. 
Sponsors, members of the Organizing Committee, interpreters, volunteers and staff
Onkyo Braille Essay Contest

Congratulations to Ritchell Lim who acquired “Excellent Work” in the Age 14 – 25 years category at the 8th Onkyo Braille Essay Contest.
(A project sponsored by the Onkyo Corporation Ltd. and The Braille Mainichi Newspaper, in collaboration with the World Blind Union-Asia Pacific Region, WBUAP)

We hope many more applicants will enter the Onkyo Braille Contest when it is announced in 2011.
Where there’s a Will, there’s a way 

Jeffrey Blyth Foundation
The late Hugh Jeffrey was a founding member of BCA. He had a dream of setting up a foundation with the sole function of financially supporting and sustaining BCA. In the 1990’s, Hugh Jeffrey and David Blyth were recipients of the Herohachi Award from Japan which included one million yen, the equivalent of $1500. With additional funds from Hugh Jeffery, Hugh and David founded the Jeffery Blyth foundation. The Trust Deed of the Jeffery Blyth Foundation requires that there are four trustees. The trustees are David Blyth, Ashley Blyth, Ian Paul and Michael Simpson. 

· David Blyth is a founding Director of BCA and our immediate past-President. 

· Ian Paul is a retired Westpac Bank Manager. He has been instrumental in advising the Jeffery Blyth Foundation to invest with the view to establish an income. 

· Michael Simpson is a past BCA President and remains a passionate supporter of our work. 

· Ashley Blyth, David’s son, is an Account Manager with the National Australia Bank. 

The Trust Deed of the Jeffrey Blyth Foundation states that the sole purpose of the foundation is to raise funds for the work of Blind Citizens Australia. In addition they are committed to providing a minimum of 50% of their annual income to BCA. 

At our 2010 Annual General Meeting, David Blyth reported that the foundation generated $22,000 of income this year. Therefore they were able to provide BCA with $12,000 for the 2009 – 2010 financial year.

The Jeffery Blyth Foundation currently has a capital of $400,000. This income has primarily been generated from investments in the stock market. It has also been made possible through the bequests of BCA members and friends. 

Hugh Jeffery has a life interest on his estate; therefore on the passing of his wife, Allison, the Foundation will receive $350,000. 

If you have a belief in BCA, think about us when you are making your Will. No matter how young or old you are, it’s important that you have a Will. If all of us considered making a bequest in our Wills of 5% to BCA, it would only be a few years before BCA could become self funding. That’s a dream we must all have, one day we will not need financial support from agencies and the Government. We can be truly independent and self supporting. 

You can help by making a bequest in your Will. Please include Blind Citizens Australia in your Will by using the following wording:

 “I give to Blind Citizens Australia the sum of (include sum both in words and figures) free from all duties or other taxes, whether State or Federal.”

How Technology Helps
This new section of Blind Citizens News will feature product reviews and experiences from our members. Tell us about your favourite piece of adaptive technology and how you incorporate it’s use into your daily life. 
Editor’s note: Other than services provided by Blind Citizens Australia, BCA does not necessarily endorse or recommend services or products featured in this newsletter. 

My new friend! 

By Leonie Wolff 

A while ago I heard about the “Pen Friend” but as I was managing with my current technology I really didn’t take a lot of notice. However, I started to hear more and more about ways people were using it so I made further investigations and found the Pen Friend was a great piece of equipment for labelling. 

Before the Pen Friend I was only using Braille labels. While Braille labels still have their place, with the pen friend I was able to label items and store additional information in relation to each item. 
At first I had to think what to label and how it could help me, but once I started I couldn’t stop. By the time I had labelled one item it gave me ideas for more and more. 
Firstly I wanted to label all the cards in my wallet, not only saying what card it was but also the numbers, expiry dates etc. Therefore if I needed the information I didn’t have to go to my computer where it was all stored. This was especially useful when I was out and about and needed corresponding information to a card. It is fantastic not to have to ask someone I don’t know to read my cards for me. Then I proceeded to label my medicines and this helped a lot, as I have taken the wrong medicine by mistake in the past... oops! 
The kitchen was next. I labelled the microwave, oven, items in my fridge and freezer and then finally to the pantry. I was able to label my herbs and spices, packets, containers and anything else in there. I was on a roll and enjoying every minute of it! Then to the laundry to label my washing machine, now I can do fancy cycles and specific washes, it’s great! 

The Pen Friend comes in handy at work as well. I am a psychologist and have my own private practice. The pen friend is useful for labelling my files, referrals and client reports. It has been great for networking and labelling business cards that other psychologists and medicos have given me. 
So I don’t run out of the labels, I have bought a second Pen Friend for work. This is great as I have different labels for home and work. It has made my work so much quicker and smoother and more professional in front of my clients and colleagues. I really do love this pen! 

The Pen Friend also comes in handy for fun and leisure activities. I enjoy crocheting in my spare time. I use the label to record examples of all the different stitches I have learnt. It is like making a tactile and audio pattern of something. It is a lot of fun and I keep finding more and more things to label. My children love it because I am able to help them find their DVDs, CDS and books as they are all labelled too. 

I can keep going for ever, there has been a Pen Friend frenzy in my house and it is not about to stop. I really love this item and to think originally I did not think I had much use for it at all and now, I have 2 of them!
The ID Mate Summit talking barcode scanner 

By Bernie Slagtman 

Have you used the talking barcode scanner? These little devices can be life changing in how you access items around the home and shops. 

The ID Mate Summit talking barcode scanner replaces the old model ID Mate Omni. The Summit is less than a third in weight, smaller in size and more powerful.

The ID mate is specifically designed to help identify items through scanning the barcode on your food, clothes, music and medication. There is an onboard database of over 2.2 million items so most food and shopping items are readily identified by the ID mate. You can also use blank barcodes to identify food in the freezer, documents, your appliances, remote control instructions and public transport timetables; anything you can attach a barcode to.

The best thing is that if eligible, you are able to receive financial assistance to purchase a barcode scanner. Visual Independence seeks sponsorship to assist low income earners to subsidise the overall cost. 

You can apply for sponsorship to Visual Independence at any time by filling in the Grant application form. Forms can be downloaded from www.visualindependence.org.au; by emailing info@visualindependence.org.au or by telephoning 03 9853 9880 or mobile 0402 859885. 

You can ask your local blindness agency for a demonstration. Alternatively if you know a person who has a barcode scanner you can ask them how it makes a difference to them. You will just love the changes it can make! 

Tips and Tricks
Welcome to this new section of Blind Citizens News. 
We welcome your contribution about tips and tricks you have discovered for achieving, what can be, difficult tasks. 
Suggestions to remove a cane tip. 

· Run hot water over the joint between the cane and tip, including as much of the tip as possible. After a few minutes you should be able to remove it easily. 

· Fold the cane until you have the bottom section in your hands and your feet firmly on the tip. Pull as hard as possible and you should be able to remove it. 
· Before putting the tip on, smooth a very thin layer of Vaseline over the end of the cane. Place the tip on and when it comes time to remove it, you should be able to just pull it off with your hands. 

Suggestions for successful gardening 

· Grow your veggies in large pots so you are unable to step on the plants.

· If you have a patch you would like to use for planting your vegetables, make yourself rows and pack the dirt between each row This should make the walking paths lower than the area you are going to plant your plants. Remember to make the rows big enough for your feet in order to walk through each row. This way you will be able to feel the difference between your planting area and where you are able to walk. 

· Use solid boarders around your plants so you have a tactile edge. This will also give you a direction to where you have planted your plants. 

If you have any tips and tricks you would like to share with other members please send them to BCA by the below dead line. 
The tips and tricks in this newsletter have been gathered from the BCA-L, VIP-L and Womentalk email lists. 

How to send your contribution to Blind Citizens News

Your contributions to BCA News are welcome. The deadline for contributions for the next edition (July 2011) of Blind Citizens News is Friday 6 May 2011. 
Contributions may be submitted in Braille, print, audio disk or electronic format. It is preferred that electronic format contributions are provided in Word in Arial 16 point font. Send email contributions to bca@bca.org.au and make sure you write BCA News contribution in the subject line. For all other format contributions, please send the document to the BCA National Office at the mailing address provided at the end of this newsletter.

Donations to BCA

We would like to thank all members who have generously donated to BCA recently. If you would like to make a donation to BCA, but find it difficult filling out forms you may like to call the National Office on 1800 033 660 and donate over the phone using your credit card.

Tune into New Horizons

Have you been listening to New Horizons, our weekly radio program? It is broadcast on RPH stations throughout Australia, and is available on a range of community radio stations.

Join Scott Nixon each week to hear the latest news, views and information about BCA and other relevant information for people who are blind or vision impaired. New Horizons broadcast times and RPH station details are provided below.

You can also listen to New Horizons over the Internet; you will need a PC with a sound card and a media player such as Windows Media Player, Real Player or Winamp. Log on to the BCA website at www.bca.org.au and click onto the ‘listen to New Horizons’ link.

You can also listen to New Horizons on ACB Radio Main Stream each Thursday.

Blind Citizens Australia thanks:

Audio-Read for providing web space for storage of the New Horizons programs. Audio-Read are developers of a secure digital multicast system and patented portable Audio Navigator for the delivery and playback of digital audio.

New Horizons is recorded in the studios of Vision Australia Radio in Kooyong, Victoria. We thank Vision Australia for generously providing studio time and resources to BCA.

By the way, did you know that all of us involved in putting the program together are blind or vision impaired? At the time of putting this edition of Blind Citizens News together, we have just recorded program 162 of New Horizons. 

New Horizons Radio Broadcast Schedule

· Adelaide, 5RPH 1197 kHz
9.15 PM Wednesday
Repeated 6.00pm Friday 

· Brisbane, 4RPH 1296 kHz
1.30 PM Thursday;
Repeated 8.00 PM Thursday

· Canberra, 1RPH 1125 kHz
9.15 AM Tuesday; 
repeated 8.00 PM on Tuesday and again at 9.30 AM on Saturday

· Hobart, 7RPH 864 kHz and Launceston
2.15 PM Saturday;
Repeated 3.00 PM Monday

· Melbourne, 3RPH 1179 kHz and Vision Australia Radio regional stations
4.45p.m. Wednesday
repeated 6.30 PM Sunday

· Perth, 6RPH 990 kHz
10.30 am Friday;
Repeated 6.30 pm Sunday

· Sydney, 2RPH 1224 kHz
2.00 pm Saturday;
Repeated 3.00 pm Monday
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